
 

 
 
Allyson Mehley                 December 5, 2019 
Historic Preservation Planner  
Philadelphia Historical Commission 
1515 Arch Street, 13th Floor 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
P: 215-686-7660 
 
 
Dear Ms. Mehley, 
 
Our client and building owner, Richard Phillips, would like to build a rooftop deck on his existing rowhouse at 2035 
Delancey Street in Philadelphia. The existing house has four stories and a basement. It shares two party walls with 
similar houses. The current roof  is a low-pitched membrane roof. We would like to build the deck over the existing 
roof. The existing elevator shaft would be extended to deck level and be within a small pilot house. The pilot house 
would consist of  metal Hope’s style windows and door to match the existing house, with painted trim surrounds and 
painted recessed panels. The roof  of  the new pilot house would match the existing low-pitched membrane roof  of  
the existing house. The exposed roof  edges would have painted metal caps to match the existing house. The new 
section of  elevator would be wrapped with the same painted panels as the pilot house, as recommended by the 
Architectural Committee during the November 19th meeting. 
 
The proposed deck would be made of  IPE wood decking over a steel and wood frame. We would install a small knee 
wall below the rear edge of  the new deck to fill the space created between the new deck and existing roof. This knee 
wall would be painted a dark color to blend in with the existing roof  cap and would be slightly recessed behind the 
existing roof  plane, as recommended by the Architectural Committee.  
 
A new metal spiral stair would be added against the rear elevation for additional access to and from the roof. The 
rear-most portion of  the deck would have a metal railing with vertical balusters to match the spiral stair. This is the 
only portion of  railing that will be visible from a public corridor (the rear alley). The remaining railings around the 
deck will be metal cable railings, which will not be visible from any public corridors. In response to Architectural 
Committee’s concern regarding the visibility of  this railing, we have lowered the entire deck and structure by 8”. In 
addition to this, we will perform an in-field visual test to confirm the front deck railing will not be visible from ground 
level.    
 
We present these revised drawings for final approval by the Commission. 
 
Please contact me should you require additional information. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Warren I. Claytor, AIA  












